
 

Revelation

AN EXHAUSTIVE STUDY OF THE MYSTERIOUS LETTER



INTRODUCTION 
Revelation is the one book in the Bible that most students are cautiously 
curious about. It contains stories, images, and ideas that sound familiar, 
yet also outlandish. It is used, albeit sparingly, in our sermons and Bible 
classes to validate God’s victory and Satan’s defeat. However, in the end, 
most of us just don’t know what to do with it. I know that many Christians 
love the simplicity of its message but struggle with the obscure details.  

As we begin this study, know that Revelation requires work. Revelation, 
more than any other book in the Bible, brings together the history of God’s 
people, the immediate context of God’s Church, and the future of this world 
into one place. That past, present, and future represents the fullness of 
God’s work in this world and the world to come. As we study, we’ll see 
worlds collide, prophecies fulfilled, and futures secured. While we dig 
deep into the literal and the symbolic, we’ll need to ask difficult 
questions and come to resolute conclusions all while stating emphatically, 
‘I just might not know.’ Revelation is not a conundrum, but it is 
complicated.  

One theologian said, ‘The goal of Revelation is to bring encouragement to 
believers of all ages that God is working out His purposes even in the 
midst of tragedy, suffering, and the work of the Devil. Revelation is an 
encouragement to God’s people to persevere in the assurance that their 
final reward is certain and to worship and glorify God despite trials and 
the temptation to march to the world’s drumbeat,’ (Beale, 1). 

Hopefully, our study will bring us closer to those Christians across the 
ages who read these words and found hope, strength, and determination. I 
pray we will grow to appreciate God more after this study. I hope we will 
marvel at His planning, execution, and faithfulness, and I hope we will be 
encouraged by the promise of Revelation - that our story ends with God’s 
victory and an eternity spent worshipping the ‘Lamb’ that was slain around 
the throne of God.  

- Neal Mathis (November 7, 2018) 

TEXTUAL CONCERNS 
I. Who wrote Revelation? 

Rev 1:1 says ‘the Revelation of Jesus Christ . . . was sent and signified 
by His angel to His servant John.’ Obviously, the author is Jesus (i.e. 
it’s ‘His revelation’ consider 2 Tim 3:16) and the man named John only 
served as Jesus’ witness and secretary, but who is this John? There are 
several options, but only one that makes sense in the end:   

(a) Could it be John the ___________________________? Not likely, since he 
was killed by Herod Antipas (the son of Herod the Great) in Mk 6:25-29, 
well before the commencement of the New Covenant and the Church.  

(b) Could it be John _______________________, the early companion of Paul 
and Barnabas who left to return home on the first missionary journey? Once 
again, not likely. While he did author the Gospel, there is no evidence 
inside or outside the book linking him with the text.  

(c) Could it be a _____________________ person named John we never met 
elsewhere in Scripture? Once again, while the context doesn’t outright 
dismiss it, there is no evidence to support this claim.  

(d) All the evidence we have points to John the _________________________, 
the same man who leaned against Jesus at the Last Supper, watched Him die 
on the cross, and helped spearhead the growth of the First Century Church 
in and around Judea and eventually Asia Minor following the destruction of 
Jerusalem in A.D. 70. Not only does the introduction of John without any 
other support suggest he would be known by the churches of Asia Minor, but 
the similar descriptions of Jesus the Word (Greek ‘logos’ in Rev 19.13; Jn 
1:1; 1 Jn 1:1), and Jesus the Lamb (see Rev 5; Jn 1:29,36) don’t seem to be 
coincidental. When it comes to outside evidence, the early history is 
emphatic from Irenaeus (A.D. 180) and the Gnostic scrolls dating back to 
A.D. 150 that attribute the book to him. In fact, early evidence (before 
the 3rd Century) is unanimous in its opinion that John wrote the Revelation 
by faithfully transmitting what he saw on the island of Patmos.  



II. When was it Written? 

Really there are just 2 options: 

(a) Either the end of __________________ reign as Emperor of Rome (A.D. 
54-68) or the end of Domitian’s reign (A.D. 81-96). Both implemented 
systematic persecution of Christians, however, Nero’s was limited to Rome, 
while Domitian’s was empire-wide. The Emperor Cult would have been the 
primary source of persecution. In those towns, citizens would have been 
required to sacrifice to the emperor and pay homage yearly to ensure their 
status as free citizens. Failure to do so would have brought about 
punishment, such as death or even banishment.  

(b) The ____________________ date makes the most sense due to some 
historical evidence. In Revelation, it seems the ‘great city of Babylon’ is 
a reference to Rome, but the Jews didn’t really begin making that 
distinction until after Rome destroyed Jerusalem in A.D. 70 (i.e. to 
compare it symbolically with the ancient kingdom that destroyed Jerusalem 
in 586 B.C.). Also, it was during Domitian’s rule (around A.D. 90) that 
Emperor Worship was heavily enforced in Asia Minor. Even Irenaeus wrote in 
180, ‘For it (Revelation) was seen, not long ago, but almost in our 
generation, near the end of Domitian’s reign.’ 

III. Who was the Original Audience? 

Obviously, the text explains this clearly in Rev 1:4 when the salutation 
states, ‘John, to the seven churches which are in Asia.’ Even though it was 
originally written to them, it was intended to reach Christians in every 
age. We must shouldn’t believe these were the only congregations in Asia 
Minor. We also know of congregations in Troas, Colossae, and Hierapolis 
(see Ac 20:6,7; Col 1:2, 4:13).  

We can also know it was meant for more than the _______________________ 
audience by looking at the content of each individual section sent to the 
congregations. It says ‘he who has an ear, let him hear what the Spirit 
says to the churches,’ in 2:7,11,17,29; 3:6,13,22. That implication means 
the message is intended for a wider audience than just those Christians in 
those congregations.  

IV. What type of Literature is Revelation? 

This may not seem to be that big of a deal, but it matters more than you 
can possible begin to imagine. How we understand a book of the Bible wholly 
depends upon how we are to interpret it’s message. A historical book can be 
taken literally (i.e. the events happened, even when they are supernatural) 
while a prophetic book must be approached symbolically. Not all the events, 
images, and characters in Revelation should be understood to be actual 
events or people. They are inherently symbolic and meant to represent a 
truth or larger event than what they describe.  

(a) Revelation actually contains __________________ different forms of 
literature. It is an epistle which also contains prophecy and apocalyptic. 
Apocalyptic literature comes from the Greek word ‘revelation’ and 
specifically refers to literature concerned with the events surrounding the 
end times (i.e. Daniel 7-12). It’s not very different from prophecy outside 
of the heightened use of symbols - they no longer enhance the message, they 
are the message. Apocalypse (Greek word ‘apokalupsis’ is ‘Revelation’ in 
1:1) literally means ‘an unveiling’ or ‘an uncovering,’ and refers to 
anything which was unknown in the past but has now been revealed. 

(b) The emphasis this book makes upon itself as a work of _________________ 
cannot be overlooked. John starts in 1:3 and then finishes in 22:18 by 
describing these words as prophecy. Prophets hold a specific place in 
Scripture as those who delivered ‘the Word of the Lord,’ (see Jer 1:4; Hos 
1:1; Joel 1:1). They were to forth tell and exhort the people of their 
present age while also foretell future events. By that understanding, we 
must see that the purpose of Revelation isn’t merely to describe the end of 
the world, but also set in place a mindset that is historically grounded in 
God’s redemptive plan for His people. Revelation echoes the OT prophecy and 
bridges the gap between God and His people just like they did years before. 

(c) It should be noted that Revelation begins and ____________________ just 
like any other epistle with a greeting and a salutation. Like other NT 
epistles, it address the problems of the believers who first received it. 
Because of that quality, it bears a striking resemblance to Hebrews. It is 
a theological statement of fact, delivered to those who need it.   



V. How do we Interpret Revelation? 

Historically there have been ______________________ ways to view the book 
of Revelation. Each view has some value but most of them have significant 
drawbacks as well: 

(a) The Preterist View - Literally Revelation is in the _________________. 
This view teaches that Revelation is a prophecy describing the fall of 
Jerusalem in A.D. 70 and that everything in the book has already been 
fulfilled - hence ‘the past.’ To those who see Revelation this way, it is 
merely a review of Christ fulfilling God’s purposes. While it takes great 
value in honoring the situation of the First Century Christians, the 
problem with this approach is the complete neglect it must then have on the 
end times. While it takes no liberty with other parts of Scripture, it 
produces a very limited message for any Christian who’s read it outside of 
those first few centuries.  

(b) The Historicist View - Literally Revelation is the ____________________ 
of the Church. Those who view Revelation this way interpret it as a 
forecast of the history leading to their day and age. Most who follow this 
find the history of the Roman Catholic Church and Europe in the text of 
Revelation. The problem with this view is found in the danger of trying to 
make those symbols in Revelation match up to specific historical events 
like the Protestant Reformation or Hitler’s ascension to power. There is no 
justification in the book itself to prove one event over another, so it’s 
all arbitrary depending upon where and when you’re from.  

(c) The Futurist View - Literally Revelation is only ___________________ 
with the end of the world. They regard everything beginning in chapter 4 as 
something yet to be fulfilled. The book is interpreted by our modern 
events, and has very little to do with anyone who’s already died. The 
problem with that is simple - Revelation loses all relevance to anyone who 
isn’t alive with the ‘last days’ begin. This view led to the development of 
Premillennialism (i.e. the 1,000 year reign of Christ in Jerusalem).  

(d) The Symbolic View - Literally Revelation is an ______________________ 
of the basic redemptive principles God has acted upon throughout history 
and will act upon in the last days. In this view, the symbols represent 

events in human history that occur over and over again and gives believers 
of all ages an exhortation to remain faithful in the face of suffering or 
persecution. Those symbols had purpose. They were designed to covertly 
convey a message of hope. If it had been presented in literal language, the 
Roman authorities would have put an end to its circulation quickly. This 
view makes the most sense as long as we recognize the fact that some parts 
of Revelation are addressing events still to unfold (i.e. 19:6-22:5, ‘The 
New Heavens and Earth’) and some parts do seem to represent historical 
events (i.e. the ‘fall of Babylon the Great’ in 17-19). Through this view 
(mixed with a tiny bit of the Preterist and Historicist view), Revelation 
meant something to those who first read it and it means something to each 
of us along the way.   

VI. Themes found throughout the Book 

(a) God is _____________________________. He sits on His throne and has 
control over this world and the world to come. Revelation illustrates that 
the trials of God’s faithful, the apparent victories of God’s enemies, and 
the eventual destruction of those who stand in His way are all under the 
sovereign control of our God. It shouldn’t be overlooked that another book 
of apocalyptic literature, Daniel, presents that idea clearly as well.  

(b) ___________________________________ as a servant of God is the path to 
ultimate victory. Even though it appears Satan wins when we suffer 
persecution, the final victory of heaven will be the reward to those who 
endure. It is through these trials that God refines His people. Notice that 
the final section of the book, 22:5-21 spends it entire message emphasizing 
faithfulness to God, that’s not coincidental.  

(c) The new _____________________________ of the world to come is the final 
fulfillment of Biblical prophecy. All signs point to the Day of Judgment as 
the culminating act of God’s prophetic Word. God’s disciples will be a new 
creation in the world to come, the Church will be the new Jerusalem, and so 
on. The emphatic phrase in 21:3 which says, ‘the tabernacle of God is with 
men, and He will dwell with them, and they shall be His people. God Himself 
will be with them and be their God,’ is a direct fulfillment of the 
redemptive plan put in place before the foundation of the world. When Adam 



and Eve sinned in the Garden, that plan was put into action and Jesus death 
on the cross and resurrection sealed it’s eternal fulfillment. Revelation 
points God’s faithful to that anticipated day with hope and confidence. 

(d) God’s ________________________ is secure. The Greek word ‘nikeo’ means 
‘overcome, conquer, victory’ and is found 17 times in Revelation. It’s 
culminating message is found in 12:11 which says, ‘And they (God’s 
children) overcame him (Satan) by the blood of the Lamb and by the word of 
their testimony, and they did not love their lives to the death.’ 

VI. Outline 

The Prologue 
 The Revelation (1:1-3) 
 The Greeting (1:4-7) 
 The Almighty (1:8-20) 

The Churches : I Know Your Works 
 Ephesus (2:1-7) 
 Smyrna (2:8-11) 
 Pergamum (2:12-17) 
 Thyatira (2:18-29) 
 Sardis (3:1-6) 
 Philadelphia (3:7-13) 
 Laodicia (3:14-22) 

The Throne : I Stand in Awe 
 The Throne (4:1-11) 
 The Lamb (5:1-14) 

The Seven Seals 
 The First Six Seals (6:1-17) 
 The 144,000 and the Innumerable Multitude (7:1-17) 
 The Seventh Seal (8:1-5) 

The Seven Trumpets (8:6-11:19) 

Seven Signs (12:1-15:4) 

The Seven Bowls (15:5-16:21) 

Babylon the Great 
 Their Doom (17:1-18) 
 Their Fall (18:1-24) 
 The Lord Almighty Reigns (19:1-21) 

The Day of Judgment (20:1-15) 

A New Heaven and a New Earth (21:1-22:5) 

The Epilogue 
 Final Admonitions (22:6-17) 
 The Salutation (22:18-21) 

    


